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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal and the claimant cross-appeals

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed July 19, 2012. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he was entitled to additional medical treatment and

additional temporary total disability benefits.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

affirms the administrative law judge’s finding that the
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claimant proved he was entitled to additional medical

treatment.  We do not affirm the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits.    

I.  HISTORY

Jonathan Gabriel Jordan, now age 31, testified that he

was hired by the respondent-employer as an associate in the

hardware department.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lower back on

or about September 27, 2003.  The claimant testified that he

“felt a pop” while pushing overhead on a rack.  An emergency

physician diagnosed “back strain” on September 28, 2003. 

The impression from an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine in

October 2003 included “L5-S1 spondylolisthesis, Grade

I....Degenerative disc disease at L5-S1 desiccation, mild

loss of height and annular bulge.”  Dr. Carl M. Kendrick

stated in June 2004, “He has a spondylolisthesis at L5/S1,

which is congenital.  He has strain super-imposed upon this

that’s chronic in nature.”  The parties stipulated that

there was “no dispute over the payment of temporary total

disability through July 14, 2004.”  
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Dr. Kelly R. Danks saw the claimant on August 27, 2004:

“This is a 22 year old white male who has had no previous

back pain until September of last year when he was on a

ladder and lifting a rack approximately 50 pounds above his

head.  Since that time he has had low back

pain....ASSESSMENT: Spondylolysis and spondylolistheses at

L5-S1.  It is true that this was very probably present prior

to his injury; however, it is not unusual for these to

become symptomatic after an injury....My experience with

these is that they do not tend to get better with time and

at some time in the future surgical treatment will need to

be considered.”  The parties stipulated that there was “no

dispute over medical expenses incurred through August 27,

2004.”

Dr. Cyril A. Raben examined the claimant on March 28,

2006:

This 24 year old presents to me today with these
complaints beginning the last Saturday of
September 2003.  He was working for Home Depot
when he sustained a lifting/twisting injury while
lifting a rack weighing approximately 50 lb above
his head....

I have an MRI scan from October 2003 showing a
Grade I-II spondy at L5/S1 with disc derangement
here and a disc space bulge.  Some neuroforaminal
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stenosis and impingement are noted.  There appears
to be a pars defect at this level, as well.  

Dr. Raben assessed “Spondylolisthesis of a Grade I-II

with a right-sided S1 radiculopathy....Because of this on-

the-job injury, he will, most likely, require surgical

intervention for this as he has now been 3 years without

success on a conservative milieu....I feel at some point in

the future he will require a pain management program.”    

Dr. Raben provided the claimant with an Off Work Note

on May 1, 2006: “Jonathan Jordan, is under my care and is

required to be off work until further notice, patient will

be off work due to the following diagnosis:

Spondylolisthesis of a grade I-II with right sided S1

radiculopathy.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on May 22, 2006.  The

claimant contended that “his lower back was injured when he

was installing racking at his job at Home Depot.”  The

respondents contended that they had paid all properly

submitted medical treatment and evaluation expenses, and

that they had authorized the lumbar MRI and EMG/NCV testing

recommended by Dr. Raben.  The respondents contended that

the claimant was not entitled to additional temporary total
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disability benefits, “because the claimant reached MMI on

July 14, 2004 and returned to work thereafter.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional
medical services after August 27, 2004. 
2.  The claimant’s entitlement to additional
temporary total disability benefits from July 15,
2004 through a date yet to be determined. 
3.  Appropriate attorney’s fees. 

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was done on June

5, 2006, with the following impression: “This patient has a

spondylolisthesis with anterior slippage of L5 on S1 by

approximately 1 cm.  There is resultant narrowing of the

neuroforamina inferiorly.  I do not specifically see nerve

root impingement.  Clinical correlation is needed.”  

Dr. Raben noted on June 8, 2006, “This 24 yr old male

presents for follow-up of his MRI scan.  This shows spondy

L5 on S1.  He c/o LBP, bilateal (sic) hip pain and right leg

pain.  He has weakness in both legs and due to the weakness

and pain he will fall to the ground.”  Dr. Raben assessed

“Spondylolisthesis” and noted, “Pt. wants to schedule

surgery.  He will need 360 fusion.  Will schedule after 7/31

after his court date.”  
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Dr. J. Michael Calhoun corresponded with the claimant’s

attorney on September 21, 2006 and stated in part, “The

patient’s diagnosis includes L5-S1 spondylolisthesis with

bilateral foraminal stenosis....Even though the

spondylolisthesis was preexisting, Mr. Jordan had no

problems prior to the axial loading incident in 2003.  Thus,

even though this did not cause the spondylolisthesis it

appears to have caused it to become symptomatic....I agree

with Dr. Raben that the only other option is surgical

intervention in the form of an L5-S1 decompression and

fusion.”

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on October 27, 2006.  The administrative law judge

found, among other things, that the medical treatment

recommended by Dr. Raben was reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant was “entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits for the

period commencing with the cessation of his employment with

the respondent in mid 2004, but not prior to July 15, 2004,

and continuing through a date yet to be determined.”  
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The Full Commission reversed the administrative law

judge’s opinion, and the claimant appealed to the Arkansas

Court of Appeals.  In an opinion delivered March 19, 2008,

the Arkansas Court of Appeals reversed and remanded the Full

Commission’s decision.  Jordan v. Home Depot, Inc., CA07-

1031 (March 19, 2008).  The Full Commission thereafter filed

an opinion which affirmed and adopted the administrative law

judge’s October 27, 2006 decision.  Jordan v. Home Depot,

Inc., Workers’ Compensation Commission F504518 (Sept. 22,

2008).  The parties have stipulated that “all prior opinions

are res judicata and the law of the case.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Raben on October 1,

2008: “Jonathan was last seen in 2006 and is still having

significant back pain.  He’d like to see what type of

intervention can be done.”  Dr. Raben diagnosed lumbar spine

disc degeneration, disc herniation, radiculitis, and

congenital spondylolisthesis.  The Work Status was “Continue

off work.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

October 29, 2008, with the impression, “1.  Degenerative

disc disease L5-S1.  Grade 1 anterior spondylolisthesis of

L5 on S1.”  Dr. Raben noted on November 18, 2008, “At this
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point we’re going to be getting a little break in the action

with an epidural steroid injection as well as continue the

workup for his fusion procedure for the spondylolisthesis.” 

Dr. Raben performed a caudal epidural steroid injection on

February 12, 2009.  Dr. Raben noted on February 17, 2009,

“He states the ESI has helped some....He states that since

the ESI, this is the best he has felt in about 5 years.  He

states he still has some stabbing pain in low back, but not

as frequent and not as intense....Pain level today is 3/10.” 

Dr. Raben performed a neural foraminal block,

bilaterally, L5-S1, on May 14, 2009.  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “Lumbar radiculopathy with bilateral

neural foraminal stenosis; annular tear at L5-S1;

radiculopathy and radiculitis at L4-5.”  Dr. Raben noted on

May 26, 2009, however that “The pain is coming back with a

vengeance....Looking at his reports and results I think that

he will at least be undergoing a multilevel

fusion....Jonathan experienced similar pain at L4-5

therefore he’ll need 360° fusion anterior portion first.  He

does have a spondylolysis at L5-S1 but only a grade 1 to two

spondylolisthesis so I don’t think will have to do a formal

reduction.”
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The claimant testified that he underwent surgery in

approximately June 2009 and July 2009.  The claimant

testified that he experienced post-surgical improvement:

“The looseness and the grinding stopped.  My back felt solid

for the first time since the accident.  The numbness that I

had before where I was losing - that was caused by the pain

after the accident - was not like it was before; it was on

the left side and I don’t recall having numbness there since

the surgery, and on the right side, it wasn’t shooting in

the leg any more.  Any it improved after the surgery, after

the healing period, or during the healing period it had got

better and was improved.”  

The record indicates that Dr. Raben referred the

claimant to Dr. D. Wayne Brooks, who saw the claimant on

March 16, 2010: “Mr. Jordan reports a work-related back

injury in 2003.  It took 6 years for him to get approval for

lumbar surgery, with 2 done in the Summer of 2009....He has

only been able to do 9 postop physical therapy visits,

states he does not feel he has done enough to get any

benefit from it.  His medication has been managed by Dr.

Raben to this point....He remains employed by Home Depot but

is not currently working because of his injury.” 
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Dr. Jordan planned continued physical therapy “for

strengthening and lumbar stabilization.”  

The claimant testified that he subsequently began

suffering from a new, worsening pain in his low back and

right side.  On November 19, 2010, Dr. Brooks referred the

claimant to Dr. James B. Blankenship for a spine evaluation. 

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on June 1,

2011, and Dr. Blankenship gave the following impression:

1.  Status post anterior and posterior arthrodesis
at L4-L5, L5-S1 with anterior screw fixation
through the implants with posterior pedicular
fixation.  There is no gross complication in the
orthopedic implants.  Once again, if
pseudoarthrosis is of a concern, then CT scan with
thin-cut reconstruction and the 3D rendering
would be recommended.
2.  No residual or retained stenosis or
herniations are noted.  The lateral recesses at
L4-L5 and L5-S1, as well as the neural exit
foramina are widely decompressed.
3.  Minimal disk space changes at the L3-L4 level
without any significant neural impingement.  

Dr. Blankenship reported on June 6, 2011:

Mr. Jordan is a very pleasant, 29-year-old
gentleman who has a very complicated previous
history, which is recorded on his chart.  He was
injured in 2003....The gentleman underwent a two-
stage procedure in June and July of 2008 at L4-L5
and L5-S1 with an anterior and posterior
arthrodesis.  The patient states that his pain in
his back and his leg were better after surgery. 
He states that he has had some intermittent right
posterior buttock pain, much more significant over
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the last three months.  The patient is currently
under Wayne Brooks’ care and is being managed
medically by Dr. Brooks.  The gentleman has not
done any physical therapy in over a year.  He
actually states that he wants to get into physical
therapy.  According to the patient, he is having
difficulties doing this secondary to his insurance
company providing coverage for this from his
Worker’s Comp case....

IMPRESSION: I think the majority of his acute and
subacute pain is right SI joint pain.  He
certainly has a significant amount of
deconditioning.  I cannot state with absolute
certainty that he has a solid arthrodesis although
it does appear so.  Although I am not really
concerned at present with the consideration of
pseudoarthrosis and therefore I think it would be
best for us to assume at least at present he is
solidly fused.  Only a CT scan with
reconstructions can really determine this one way
or the other.

RECOMMENDATIONS: I have told the gentleman that
the only diagnostic procedure that has shown the
literature to be of any significant usefulness is
an injection in the SI joint.  I also told him
that hopefully we could get some therapeutic
benefit out of that.  I, therefore, have
recommended a right SI joint injection.  I have
also recommended that we get him into an active
therapeutic course with Steve.  I am going to have
him follow back up with Rhonda in about two months
after this is initiated.  If he is not any better
at that time, I would recommend we get a CT scan
with reconstructions to evaluate the construct,
and I will see him back.  If he is doing better,
we will proceed on with exercise as appropriate
for his SI joint pain and his post laminectomy
syndrome.
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A pre-hearing order was filed on February 24, 2012. 

The claimant contended that he “injured lower back on

September 22, 2003 while installing racking.”  The

respondents contended that they were “unaware of what

specific medical treatment by Dr. Blankenship is being

sought by the claimant and thus cannot take a position as to

its reasonable necessity and relatedness to the 2003

compensable injury.  The respondents contend that the

claimant is neither still within a healing period from his

compensable back injury (from 2003), nor is he totally

incapacitated from all work.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary
total disability benefits from February of 2011 to
a date yet to be determined.
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to medical
treatment as recommended by Dr. Blankenship.  

The claimant testified that he received an injection

from Dr. Brooks in March 2012.  The claimant testified that

Dr. Brooks’ injection provided benefit for about two weeks.  

A hearing was held on April 23, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he had not worked since his surgeries in

2009, “because of my back, the pain.”  The claimant

testified that his physical abilities and activities were



JORDAN - F504518 13

significantly restricted because of the pain.  The claimant

agreed on cross-examination, however, that he had been able

to participate in physical activities such as hunting,

camping, and driving a vehicle.  The claimant testified that

he wanted to have the medical treatment recommended by Dr.

Blankenship.      

The parties deposed Dr. Blankenship on May 31, 2012. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Blankenship:

Q.  When you saw him and had the opportunity to
review his MRI scan, did you find anything in that
MRI, anything objectively to indicate that there
was some new or recent worsening of the pathology
that he had previously had surgically treated?

A.  My interpretation of the MRI was that there
was no gross complication in his implants.  It
appeared, both with the MRI and his plain films
that he had a solid fusion, although you cannot
absolutely state that with either of those tests. 
That requires a CT scan.  He did not have any
persistent tightness around the nerve roots.  He
did have some mild disc space changes at the
adjacent segment at L3-4.  And without any
previous studies, it would be difficult for me to
state whether that was a new change from before
his surgical procedure.  

Q.  Did you find anything on the MRI or in
clinical exam to suggest that he had sustained any
kind of a recent or acute worsening that coincided
with the three months of worsening symptoms that
he told you about?

A.  As far as his MRI goes, there was not - there
were no acute changes on the MRI.  As far as his
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clinical examination, he did findings consistent
with SI joint pain, which could go along with the
three-month history of at least where this area
that was hurting him at this time was going on.

Q.  Okay.  And we’ve talked about L4-5 and L5-S1. 
How is that the same or distinguishable from SI
joint pain?

A.  The SI joint, in my opinion, actually should
be considered an adjacent segment to the bottom
disc in the lumbar spine.  The incidents of pain
in the SI joint in patients that have had fusions
is up to 50 percent in most studies.  So it’s not
uncommon at all for patients to have SI joint pain
after they’ve had a fusion.  

It is - it is not technically classified as part
of the spine.  It’s where the pelvis and tailbone
connect with each other.  But it’s a very typical
place for patients to have pain.  It’s actually a
very typical place for patients to have pain that
are complaining of back pain that come into the
office.  But certainly in patients that have had
lumbar fusions, it’s an area that’s often
overlooked but very frequently a cause of their
persistent pain....

Q.  Now, from what you saw on June 6th of 2011,
did you see anything to suggest that he had
reentered a healing period from his last surgery
that he had back in July or whenever it was in
2008, assuming that he had reached the healing
period at some point between then and the time he
saw you?

A.  Well, just due to the fact that he was having
pain in this area that I consider to be an
adjacent segment that’s well known to be - to have
problems at after you’ve had a lumbar fusion....

Q.  And if a patient like Jonathan comes in and
tells you of at least worsening symptomatology
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over the last three months, does that necessarily
mean that that person like, in this case, Mr.
Jordan, has reentered a healing period?

A.  Well, you know, just from the standpoint that
he’s - that he’s having a new pain, if we’re
doctoring on it, then he’s entered a new healing
period.  I’m not sure that terminology is that
germane.  I mean, it’s - he’s not entering a
healing period from his lumbar fusion.  That’s
healed up.  He’s solid.  He’s - you know, the new
pain at least - and, you know, as far as I know,
he never did get his SI joint injection, so it’s
still an - it’s a diagnosis of examination and
clinical history.  So it’s a - it’s a new problem
in a new area.  I still think it’s related to the
fact that he had a lumbar fusion.  So he’s in a
new healing period for that that’s indirectly
related to his original injury.  

Dr. Blankenship testified that the claimant had

sustained a 10% permanent anatomical impairment to his

lumbar spine.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

19, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved he was entitled to medical treatment

recommended by Dr. Blankenship, and that the claimant was

entitled to temporary total disability benefits beginning

June 6, 2011.  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission and the

claimant cross-appeals.  

II.  ADJUDICATION
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A.  Temporary Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within the

healing period in which the employee suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  “Healing

period” means “that period for healing of an injury

resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(12)(Repl. 2002).  The healing period ends when the

employee is as far restored as the permanent character of

his injury will permit, and if the underlying condition

causing the disability has become stable and nothing in the

way of treatment will improve that condition, the healing

period has ended.  Hickman v. Kellogg, 372 Ark. 501, 277

S.W.3d 591 (2008).  The determination of when the healing

period ends is a question of fact for the Commission.  Id.

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant “re-entered a healing period and was

unable to work on June 6, 2011.  Therefore, I find that he

is entitled to temporary total disability from June 6, 2011,

when Dr. Blankenship recommended the injections and therapy

until such time as the claimant receives the recommended

treatment.”  The Full Commission does not affirm this
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finding.  We find that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to additional temporary total disability benefits. 

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his lower back on September 27, 2003. 

An MRI following the compensable injury showed degenerative

disc disease and spondylolisthesis at L5-S1.  Dr. Kendrick

stated in June 2004 that the claimant suffered from

congenital spondylolisthesis at L5-S1, with a superimposed

strain.  The respondents paid temporary total disability

benefits through July 14, 2004.  

An administrative law judge subsequently found that the

claimant was entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits beginning July 15, 2004.  This opinion

is res judicata and the law of the case.  The claimant began

treating with Dr. Raben beginning March 28, 2006.  Dr. Raben

assessed Grade I-II spondylolisthesis was a right-sided S1

radiculopathy.  An MRI in June 2006 showed

“spondylolisthesis with anterior slippage of L5 on S1 by

approximately 1 cm.”  Dr. Raben recommended surgery, and the

claimant testified that he underwent surgery in June 2009

and July 2009.  The record does not clearly show when the

respondents ceased paying temporary total disability
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benefits, but the claimant contends he is entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits beginning in

February 2011.  An MRI on June 1, 2011 showed “no gross

complication” from the claimant’s 2009 surgery.  Dr.

Blankenship testified in May 2012 regarding the claimant,

“He’s not entering a healing period from his lumbar fusion. 

That’s healed up.  He’s solid.”  Dr. Blankenship also

testified that the claimant had sustained a 10% permanent

anatomical impairment to his lumbar spine.  Permanent

impairment, which is a medical condition, is any permanent

functional or anatomical loss remaining after the healing

period has ended.  Johnson v. General Dynamics, 46 Ark. App.

188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The evidence in the present

matter demonstrates that the claimant has sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment for his 2003 compensable

injury and surgery, and the claimant has reached the end of

the healing period for same.  Temporary disability benefits

cannot be awarded after the healing period has ended.  Elk

Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191 (1987).

The Full Commission finds in the present matter that

the claimant did not prove he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits beginning in February 2011 or June
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2011.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant reached

the end of the healing period for his compensable injury

before February 2011.  We recognize Dr. Blankenship’s

opinion that the claimant had “entered a new healing period”

with regard to the claimant’s sacroiliac joint.  Dr.

Blankenship clearly testified, however, that this “new

healing period” based on complaints of pain in the

claimant’s SI joint.  The persistence of pain may not of

itself prevent a finding that the healing period is over,

provided that the underlying condition has stabilized.  Mad

Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582

(1982).  The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant’s lumbar condition has stabilized and has

become permanent based on Dr. Blankenship’s assessment of a

permanent rating.  Finally, even if the claimant did

continue within a healing period, which the record does not

show, the claimant did not prove he was totally

incapacitated from earning wages.  The claimant testified

that he is able to drive a motor vehicle, and the claimant

is able to participate in physical activities such as

hunting and camping.  The claimant did not prove he was

entitled to additional temporary total disability benefits
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beyond those already paid by the respondents in accordance

with the Commission’s October 27, 2006 decision.

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant was “entitled to medical services as

recommended by Dr. Blankenship.”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his lower back on
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September 27, 2003.  Dr. Raben performed an epidural steroid

injection in February 2009 and afterward noted that the

claimant was “the best he has felt in about 5 years.”  Dr.

Raben operated on the claimant’s lumbar spine in June 2009

and July 2009.  Dr. Raben eventually referred the claimant

to Dr. Brooks, who referred the claimant to Dr. Blankenship. 

Dr. Blankenship reported in June 2011, “I think the majority

of his acute and subacute pain is right SI joint pain.”  Dr.

Blankenship recommended an injection and physical therapy. 

Dr. Blankenship testified that the claimant’s SI joint pain

was “related to the fact that he had a lumbar fusion.”  The

Commission has the authority to accept or reject a medical

opinion and the authority to determine its probative value. 

Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d

878 (2002).  In the present matter, we interpret Dr.

Blankenship’s opinion to be probative evidence demonstrating

that the claimant’s need for additional medical treatment is

related to the reasonably necessary surgery performed by Dr.

Raben.  There are no medical reports of record contradicting

Dr. Blankenship’s opinion.  

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence he was entitled to
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at least one injection and physical therapy recommended by

Dr. Blankenship.  We recognize our earlier finding that the

claimant has reached the end of his healing period for the

September 27, 2003 compensable injury.  Nevertheless, it is

well-settled that an employee may be entitled to additional

medical treatment after the end of his healing period, if

that treatment is related to the compensable injury.  See

Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184

S.W.3d 31 (2004).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved he was entitled to

additional medical treatment as recommended by Dr.

Blankenship.  We reverse the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved he was entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits.  For

prevailing in part on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee of five hundred

dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.
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                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING DISSENTING OPINION

          I respectfully concur in part and dissent in part

from the majority's opinion. Specifically, I concur in the

majority’s finding that the claimant failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence entitlement to additional

temporary total disability benefits.  However, I

respectfully dissent from the majority’s finding that the

claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment.  In my

opinion, the claimant has failed to meet his burden of proof

on this issue.  

          A thorough review of the record reveals that it is

undisputed that the respondent-employer hired the claimant

with a congenital defect of spondylolisthesis and

spondylosis.  Further, in a decision filed on September 8,

2008, the Court of Appeals found that the claimant had a

congenital defect with a superimposed injury, and that his

work-related injury had caused that defect to progressively

worsen.  Therefore, the Court reversed the Commission’s

finding that the claimant was not entitled to surgery and



JORDAN - F504518 24

awarded him said same.  I note, however, that these

proceedings were all in relation to the claimant’s lumbar

spine, which numerous diagnostic studies conducted

subsequent to the claimant’s 2009 surgery have shown to have

become stable.  To illustrate, an MRI and x-rays taken in

June, 2011, showed a solid fusion at the claimant’s surgical

sites.  Further, since this surgery, the claimant has

continued under the care of a pain management specialist,

Dr. Brooks, for the treatment of symptoms allegedly

associated with his lumbar spine.  Only recently has the

claimant complained of a “new” symptom, which appears to be

entirely related to his SI joint.  And, while Dr.

Blankenship suggested that the claimant’s SI complaints are

somehow related to his lumbar fusion, he added that his SI

symptoms are “a new problem in a new area.”  Moreover, Dr.

Blankenship opined in his June 6, 2011, medical report that

the majority of the claimant’s current symptoms are related

to his SI joint, which is consistent with his depositional

testimony in 2012.  Notwithstanding Dr. Blankenship’s

statement during deposition that incidents of pain in the SI

joint in patients that have had fusions is up to 50 percent

in most studies, and that it is not uncommon for patients to
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have SI joint pain after they have undergone a fusion, he

later clarified that he believed the claimant’s symptoms

originated from his SI joint, as opposed to his lumbar

spine.  Further, Dr. Blankenship affirmed that he had

recommended an SI joint injection in order to make a more

accurate assessment of the claimant’s condition.  Therefore,

Dr. Blankenship made it clear that his proposed treatment

recommendations are for the diagnosis and possible

resolution of symptoms originating from the claimant’s SI

joint; not his lumbar spine.  Furthermore, Dr. Blankenship

admitted that should SI joint injections fail to alleviate

the claimant’s reported symptoms, he would need to reassess

his original diagnosis.  In addition, I note that the

claimant presented to Dr. Blankenship one time and without

his medical records.  Therefore, Dr. Blankenship relied in

part on the claimant’s subjective recollection of events

when assessing his condition on June 6, 2011, rather than on

objective medical records substantiating the claimant’s

statements. 

          Therefore, while I find that the claimant is

entitled to continued, reasonably necessary medical

treatment for symptoms associated with his low back injury,
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if in fact the claimant is still experiencing such symptoms,

he has failed to show that his new symptoms, which are

related to his SI joint, are causally related to his

compensable, lumbar spine injury.  This conclusion is

supported by the fact that the claimant testified at the

April 23, 2012, hearing that his low back symptoms had

continued to be consistent and that his medications had

really not changed over the course of the preceding year,

thus indicating that his lumbar condition has stabilized. 

          The Commission has a duty to translate the

evidence on all the issues before it into findings of fact. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005); Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Const. Co., 54 Ark. App.

344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).  Moreover, the Commission has

the duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any

other evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting

medical evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve.  Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.

218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).
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          The Commission is entitled to review the basis for

the medical opinion in deciding the weight and credibility

of the opinion and the medical evidence.  Maverick

Transportation v. Buzzard, 69 Ark. App. 128, 10 S.W.3d 467

(2000).  However, the Commission may not arbitrarily

disregard medical evidence or the testimony of any witness. 

Hill v. Baptist Med. Ctr., 74 Ark. App 250, 48 S.W.3d 544

(2001).  

          The Commission is entitled to review the basis for

a doctor’s opinion in deciding the weight of the opinion. 

Further, a medical opinion based solely upon claimant’s

history and own subjective belief that a medical condition

is related to a compensable injury is not a substitute for

credible evidence.  Brewer v. Paragould Housing Authority,

Full Commission Opinion, January 22, 1996 (Claim No.

E417617).  The Commission is not bound by a doctor’s opinion

which is based largely on facts related to him by claimant

where there is no sufficient independent knowledge upon

which to corroborate the claimant’s claim.  Roberts v. Leo-

Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983). 

Moreover, the Commission need not base a decision on how the

medical profession may characterize a given condition, but
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rather primarily on factors germane to the purposes of the

Workers’ Compensation Law.  Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Constr.,

54 Ark. App. 344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).

          Finally, in Crudup v. Regal Ware, Inc., 341 Ark.

804, 20 S.W.3d 900 (2000), the Arkansas Supreme Court held

that a medical opinion based upon the theoretical

possibility of a causal connection did not meet the standard

of proof.  In Freeman v. Con-Agra Frozen Foods, 344 Ark.

296, 40 S.W.3d 760 (2001), the Arkansas Supreme Court held

that in order for a medical opinion regarding causation to

“pass muster” such opinion must be more than speculation,

and go beyond possibilities.

          While Dr. Blankenship’s testimony indicates that

in many cases SI joint pain can be related to prior fusion

surgery, the claimant has failed to provide sufficient proof

that his newly reported SI joint pain is causally related to

his compensable lumbar injury in that Dr. Blankenship’s

medical opinion is clearly based upon the theoretical

possibility of a causal connection, and it, therefore, does

not “pass muster.”  Freeman v. Con-Agra Frozen Foods, supra. 

Further, with his extensive history of spinal problems

associated with a congenital defect as confirmed through
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numerous, objective diagnostic studies over the course of

the claimant’s medical treatment, reasonable minds could

conclude that the claimant will most likely continue to have

symptoms associated with this condition for the remainder of

his life in that this condition is clearly degenerative in

etiology.  However, this does not necessarily mean that each

and every physical or medical condition which arises in the

claimant’s future, and thus any medical treatment resulting

thereof, can automatically be attributable to his

superimposed lumbar strain of nearly a decade ago.  To find

so would be shifting the burden of proof from the claimant

to the respondent where it is clearly the claimant’s burden

of proving by a preponderance of the evidence that the

medical treatment being sought is reasonably necessary for

the treatment of his compensable injury. See, Owens Plating

Co. v. Graham, supra.  

          In sum, the preponderance of the evidence

demonstrates that the claimant has not re-entered a new

healing period for his lumbar spine condition since his

surgeries of 2009, and in spite of his continuing medical

treatment for the management of pain, this condition has

long since become stable.  Likewise, the claimant has failed
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to present medical evidence supported by objective findings

that his current SI joint complaints are causally related to

his compensable lumbar injury.  Therefore, the claimant has

failed to prove that the medical treatment recommended by

Dr. Blankenship is reasonably necessary for the treatment of

his compensable, 2003 lumbar injury, which was previously

established by the Court to be a superimposed injury on his

pre-existing, congenital, lumbar defect.  

          Because the claimant has failed to prove a causal

connection between his SI joint complaints and his 2003

lumbar injury, the claimant has failed to prove that

treatment for his SI joint is reasonably necessary for the

treatment of his lumbar injury.  Therefore, I must

respectfully dissent from the majority opinion awarding

additional medical treatment as recommended by Dr.

Blankenship for the treatment of the claimant’s SI joint. 

          Likewise, because the claimant has failed to show

a causal connection between his SI joint complaints and his

2003, lumbar injury, the claimant has failed to prove that

he has entered a new healing period in relation to his

compensable injury or that he is totally incapacitated from

earning wages as a result thereof.  Therefore, I find that
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the claimant has failed to prove that he is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits as awarded by the

Administrative Law Judge.  Even assuming arguendo, that the

claimant’s SI joint complaints are compensable, a finding I

specifically do not make, I concur with the majority opinion

that the claimant has reached the end of his healing period

and is, therefore, not entitled to additional temporary

total disability benefits.  

                                    
                             KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  I concur in the finding

that the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment. However, I must respectfully dissent from the

majority’s finding that the claimant is not entitled to

temporary total disability benefits.  After a de novo review

of the record, I find that the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from February 2011 to a

date to be determined.
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          As defined in Carroll General Hospital v. Green,

54 Ark. App. 102, 923 S.W.2d 878 (1996), “the healing period

is that period for healing of an accidental injury that

continues until the employee is as far restored as the

permanent character of his injury will permit, and that ends

when the underlying condition causing the disability has

become stable and nothing in the way of treatment will

improve that condition.”  Here, it is clear that there is

treatment that will improve the claimant’s condition.  Dr.

Blankenship has recommended treatment, and opined that the

pain that the claimant is still in is related to the fusion. 

More importantly, when one examines the medical records, it

is clear that the claimant was receiving pain management

between February 2011 and June 2011.  In Dr. Brooks’ clinic

notes of March 9, 2011 and May 3, 2011, under “Where do you

hurt the most?”, it states, “Low Back.”  There was

continuing pain in the claimant’s low back during that time

period.  Dr. Brooks had referred the claimant to a

specialist as early as November 19, 2010.  During the time

period between February 2011 and June 2011, the claimant was

not being seen by a neurosurgeon, but clearly had been

referred to one, and needed one.  The claimant was still in
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his healing period.  Neither Dr. Raben nor Dr. Brooks had

released him to work or opined that he was at MMI.  Dr.

Blankenship also stated in his deposition that the claimant

was not ready to work, or ready even to be tested to see

what type of work, if any, he could do when he stated,

“Well, functional capacity evaluations are always beneficial

and useful once someone is at the end of their treatment.  I

would certainly want to treat that conservatively before I

got a functional capacity exam.” Dr. Blankenship stated that

the claimant’s delay in treatment had caused him to suffer

from deconditioning.  Dr. Blankenship stated: “There’s no

doubt about that.  I mean, in this situation, he had not had

any physical therapy in over a year.  Patients get

significantly deconditioned.”

          Clearly, in February of 2011, the claimant was not

physically restored to a point which was close to his pre-

accident health, and was not even to the point where an FCE

should be performed.

          All of the evidence supports the fact that the

claimant was still in his healing period in February of

2011, and most certainly could not work.  Therefore, it is

my opinion that the claimant is entitled to temporary total
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disability benefits from February 2011 to a date to be

determined.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully concur, in part, and dissent, in part, from the

majority opinion.   

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


